  Minutes for the Annual Parish Assembly (Open Meeting) 17 November 2020

MINUTES OF MUNDON ANNUAL
 PARISH ASSEMBLY 

HELD ON TUESDAY 17 NOVEMBER 2020 AT 8PM

HELD VIRTUALLY OVER ZOOM
Email:  mundonparishcouncil@yahoo.com
Website:  mundon.org – Tel:  07789 342747
Present:  

Cllr Gavin Rowsell (Chair) Cllr Kerry-Jane Wylie (Vice-Chair), 
Cllr Lynne Attfield, Cllr John Bennett and 

District Cllr Mark Bassenger

In Attendance:  
Mrs Jackie Lines – Parish Clerk

Members of Public: 
1

1. Chairman’s Welcome and introduction - I would like to start by welcoming everyone to the meeting, and in thanking just a few of the many people who work behind the scenes in keeping Mundon the special village it is. Some notable names are Les Potts and Steve Wells, who keep Mundon Furze safe and presentable all year round. Their work is unpaid and sadly often goes 

un-noticed, but Mundon Parish Council are fully aware of the amount of time and effort they put in. 

A big thank you to Diane Leggett, whose work planting and tending the flowers does thankfully get noticed by most people as they travel through Mundon village… and also to Barbara Roe, Marge Orris and Dianne Leggett, who take care of the flowers at St. Mary’s Church. The general care of which is ensured by Christine McDonald along with ground-care by Mr Paton.

Another task, which would only get fully noticed if it was NOT done, is Mundon’s very own litter-picking Womble, Lynda Townend, who quietly goes about picking and bagging up litter village wide. So if anyone ever see’s small bags of rubbish by the side of a road or footpath, please feel free to pick them up, as it saves Lynda the job of going back later to round up the bags. Better still, join Lynda in ensuring Mundon always looks at its best.
2. Apologies – No apologies received.
3. Minutes of the last Annual Parish Meeting held on 21 May 2019 - approved and signed by the Chairman as a true and accurate record - Agreed, proposed by Cllr Rowsell and seconded by Cllr Attfield.
4. Maldon District Councillor Report – Cllr Mark Bassenger provided a report for the AGM held on 17 November 2020 and reported - In my opinion, since the new changes to the political makeup of MDC i.e. The Independent Group taking control, and Cllr Wendy Stamp the new leader, I believe there is already evidence that this is having a very positive effect on 
the functionality of MDC as a whole. Let’s hope we as a council can now concentrate on our residents and not political infighting.

The Committees

We have attempted to restructure all of the decision-making committees with a political balance in mind, hopefully now all groups and political parties will be able to work together for the good of all concerned.
BRB

As a group the independents have voted against the various planning applications in regards to the new power station mainly on the principle of scale and the negative impact this project would have on our infrastructure and our environment.
Roads

I would not support any of the road options proposed by BRB at present without a lot more evidence to demonstrate and mitigate the negative impact increased traffic would have on our villages.

High Street

There are various working groups who are now in discussion with local businesses and MDC.  In my view it would not be beneficial to close the road, we have a vibrant High Street, let’s not kill it off.  
5. Mundon Parish Council Annual Chairman’s Report – I wish to make everyone aware of the colossal amount of work done by the Parish councillors.

· A quick count showed around 300 Parish Council emails in just a month, with many phones calls and letters too.

· That is allied to a multitude of meetings, with some councillors attending 

30-50 throughout the year, many of which are now being held virtually. 

· One of the major tasks for councillors is the increasing amount of consultations – often hundreds of pages long, and generally with very technical/complex language that needs careful reading and understanding before drafting a Parish response.

· Recent notable consultations have been on Bradwell B, Mapledean, Maldon High Street, COVID, Planning Polices, Finance Policies, Public Standards, Policing and just this week a Regional Flood Defence Consultation has opened… all of which keep councillors very busy.

· We encourage all representatives, of any consultation or planning application, to engage with us at early stages, either via phone, email or 

on-site.

· Sadly, Cllr. Len Clarke is moving away from the area soon, so I would like to thank him personally and on behalf of the whole village for all he has done as 

councillor, as well as all the little bits of maintenance he has done FOC around the village over the years.

We have seen a lot of change in our council over the last 24 months, including our latest appointment of a new Clerk, Jackie Lines, who has quickly settled in and become a pleasure for all of us to work with.

I am delighted to say, that I firmly believe Mundon Parish Council currently has a fantastic and genuinely cohesive team that is working hard for the good of the village as a whole. So a big thank you from me, to all of you.

It should be noted, all Mundon Cllrs. do all their work for free because we are so passionate about the village and want everyone else to be proud of it too, so any help, of any kind will generally be very gratefully accepted.
6. New Victory Hall Management Committee Report – A report was provided by Marita Ponting to the Clerk – The Victory Hall is very popular and is used by a whole host of clubs on a regular basis: Tai Chi, yoga, Mundon WI, bowls, art, flower arranging, ballet, quilters, dog training. We reopened in August, having implemented a number of measures to be COVID safe and many (but not all) of these clubs returned to using the hall.  We are however, currently closed following government guidelines.
7. To notify those present who the various representatives are as per previous Annual Parish Council meeting.  Cllr Rowsell informed those present which Councillors were taking on various responsibilities relating to the Parish Council and relevant reports were also provided – 
a) Finance – Cllr Attfield 

Shortly after I joined the Parish Council I was asked to oversee the monthly accounts.  There were a few problems with minor mistakes, presentation, reporting and filing with PAYE.  Over several months the problems have slowly started to be get resolved and now the new Clerk, Jackie Lines, has taken over, the problems have been completely resolved.
b) Risk Assessment – All Councillors and Clerk
c) Health and Safety – All Councillors and Clerk
d) Wood Wardens – Les Potts and Steve Wells
e) Neighbourhood Watch/Police/Village Information – Cllr Wylie
Having taken over the role for NHW since being a Cllr, this year I have attended (prior to lockdown) an informal residents meeting Chaired by Mandy Chapman of Maldon NHW in Braxted, have been to Dengie Farm Watch meetings which has representatives from the Police Rural Engagement Team, MDC and Local Farmers.  Within one of these meetings we had a presentation from Crimestoppers.  I also follow information given out from Essex Trading Standards regarding current scams, product recalls etc.  All of these provide the information I report on at Parish Meetings.

Over the past year Mundon Village has had very little crime that has been reported.

November 2019 – 2 separate Hare coursing reports

January 2020 – reports of heating oil stolen in New Hall Lane

June 2020 – Hare coursers seen leaving Mundon

September 2020 - Stud Farm had equipment stolen

f) Local Transport – Cllr Bennett
I have only recently stepped into this role and have currently been reviewing the Dengie Dart.  It is felt to be a valuable service to the community and we will be exploring ways to filter the access information through to the wider village community.  
g) Plume Educational Trust – Richard Wilson
An update had been provided by Richard Wilson to the Clerk – Currently no further meetings have been held due to COVID. Not everyone can attend via Zoom/Teams therefore it will be done by the two main trustees who will update the wider members for consultation as and when.
h) Dengie Hundred Group of Parish Councils – Cllr Rowsell, Cllr Wylie and Clerk post lockdown
i) Village Hall Representative – Marita Ponting or Shaun Livermore (refer to item 5 for report)
j) Village/Parish Council Website – Cllr Rowsell
The website still remains as mainly a legal formality, with a very limited amount of visits averaging less than one a day (of which a high proportion are on the site so briefly it would suggest a search error). Those visits that do stay longer, tend to be via direct access and correlate with us posting a Facebook message/link.

All meeting agendas and minutes are kept up to date on the website, as well as any other important messages, such as consultations progress or Highways projects.

Our fairly new Facebook page has been far more successful in engaging with our parishioners, with posts now reaching over 200 engagements (from followers and ‘Likers’)  as well as having 119 dedicated followers, which for a Parish of little over 300 is very impressive.

It is often a challenge to know how much of the information we receive to pass onto Facebook, but with our ever growing figures, and not one single ‘unfollow’, it would suggest we have got it about right.

k) Sea Defences/Airports – Cllr Rowsell
Sea Defence’s & Environment Agency (EA)

· The project to use clay dug from the new South Maldon Garden Suburb housing estate, to reinforce the seawalls that defend most of Mundon sadly fell through, as the developers decided to save haulage costs and use the clay for on-site landscaping. This is a massive shame, as increased coastal defences using local materials would have been a win win situation.

· A much smaller maintenance project on Mundon Creek seawall embankment to protect South Mundon, Latchingdon and the sewage works is still on the agenda, but with no start date yet confirmed.

· I still remain in regular contact with EA staff, but the quarterly meetings have obviously been curtailed.

Inland Flooding & Lead Local Flood Authority (LLFA)

· Meetings with Essex County Council, Maldon District Council, Anglian Water and the Regional Flood & Coastal Committee regarding all matters related to drainage and flooding have also been curtailed this year, but contact is maintained via phone and email where possible.

· Essex County Council is now our Lead Local Flood Authority (it used to be the EA) but as this is still a relatively new role for Essex County Council, they still take some questionable actions in conjunction with Essex Highways… the protracted and extortionately expensive Mundon Wash bridge repair was a very sorry example of this.

l) Planning – All Councillors, Cllr Rowsell reported
Whilst Mundon is a relatively stable rural village, it continues to attract a variety of planning applications, which are considered in depth by councillors before decisions are made.

MPC’s general position has always been, and will continue to be, to support long term residents and businesses in the village, but to equally be open to supporting new residents or businesses.

It is often awkward when just one aspect of an application is contentious, as applications have to be viewed in their entirety. To this end, we sometimes have to express caveats to ensure the integrity of the village and its residents.

m) Highways and PROW (Public Rights of Way) – All Councillors, 
Cllr Rowsell reported

· Essex Highways handling of the multitude of road closures in the whole Maldon area continues to be poorly handled, with less constructive communication with Parish Councils.

· When we do become aware of anything that may impact Mundon, we initiate contact and attempt to advise with local knowledge that could mitigate problems, as decision makers often seem oblivious to local impacts.

· We did however have some fairly major successes in regards to Blind Lane pot-holes and passing places.

· The activity around Mundon Wash bridge in the last few weeks was hoped to have been their final efforts to complete the project, but it has been suggested they will be returning with traffic lights yet again, in the near future.

· In the last few years Mundon Parish Council has had 2 traffic speed surveys that monitor speeds, vehicle types and times. 

· The data allowed us to pursue a potential scheme for traffic calming measures, but the Highways proposed scheme was abandoned by themselves before they even consulted with Mundon Parish Council.

· We have however made a decision to concentrate our efforts on the proposed Bradwell B transit routes, and to this end, have already made a variety of representations to encourage the Fambridge Road to be suitably upgraded (width and signage), whilst the Mundon Road is downgraded, ideally to a 7.5 ton limit.

· We sought and gained support from Purleigh Parish Council for this proposal, which will hopefully strengthen our position.

· And just last week Bradwell B has invited us to engage directly.

· The Parish Council is also organising a series of ‘TRUCAM speed gun’ sessions in multiple locations throughout Mundon.

8. Report from Moat Housing in relation to the land at Woodside Maisi Reynolds – An update had been provided to the Clerk – Maisi will chase up the repairs to the fencing and confirmed with regards to the proposal in 2016 for the gifting of the land to MPC, due to Moat’s charitable status they are no long able to gift land, any asset they dispose of has to be at full market value.
9. St Marys Church – report from the Friends of Friendless Churches – a report was provided by Christine McDonald with an overview of the history of the church and an update on the current position - Mundon Church is within the parish of St Mary’s Maldon with Mundon. All matters to do with the Diocese are dealt with by the Parish Priest, currently Fr John Dickins, who takes the regular services at St Mary’s Maldon.
It is listed Grade 1 by the Ancient Monuments Society and is classified by the Church Commissioners as ‘Redundant’ with its structural care being vested to The Friends of Friendless Churches.
On behalf of The Friends, I am the Local Link and Key holder, and are responsible to keep a watch on the structure, and report to Director as appropriate.  
Mundon church hosts only one service each year, the annual service to celebrate the church’s Patron, on the Sunday nearest St Mary’s day, which is 8 September.
This years’ service was cancelled due to COVID 19 measures, although the church has remained open to visitors, subject to Govt guidelines.
In 2018, the Annual Structural Report, commissioned by The Friends highlighted some area of concern, which on subsequent visits by dedicated structural engineers and architects, appeared to worsen at an exponential pace.
Bids were made for finance to carry out the restoration work needed to conserve the churches fabric, which resulted in the church being awarded £40,000 from the Government’s Heritage Stimulus Fund.

The Heritage Stimulus Fund aims to support nationally important heritage attractions to restart construction and maintenance on cherished heritage sites, preserve visitor attractions and protect livelihoods.
We are yet to hear when work is likely to commence, but all steps will be taken to keep the church safely open for visitors to enjoy the church’s special space.
On behalf of The Friends, I would like to thank the people who help the church in any way, particularly the gardener, landowner, and the elves who tidy the church and act as look-outs.
Volunteers are always welcome. Currently to plant bulbs, always to offer some TLC.
10. Public Participation and any matters raised that require a decision or further investigation to be put on the next Parish Council Agenda for action.

No matters were raised at this time.

Cllr Rowsell thanked everyone for attending and the meeting 
closed at 8.26pm.
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